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DRAFT MINUTES OF Boyle Municipal District HELD IN THE Boyle Municipal District, Boyle 
ON Friday, 22nd September, 2023 AT 2.30 PM 

 
PRESENT: Councillor Liam Callaghan          PRESIDED 
 
MEMBERS: Cllr J. Cummins, Cllr T. Crosby, Cllr V. Byrne and Cllr M. Mulligan. 
 
OFFICIALS: Greg O'Donnell, A/Director of Services 

Ivor Kilcline, Municipal District Co Ordinator 
Gerardine Lafferty, Staff Officer 

 
Apologies: Cllr J. Murphy. 
 
49.23 DISCLOSURE OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST (SECTION 177 OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 2001  AS 

AMENDED) 
There was no conflict of interest declared. 
 
50.23 ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES 

 Boyle MD Meeting – 21st July, 2023 

 
On the PROPOSAL of Councillor John Cummins 
SECONDED by Councillor Valerie Byrne 
It was AGREED to adopt the Minutes of the Boyle Municipal District meeting of 21st July, 2023. 
 

 Boyle MD Interim Meeting 31st August, 2023 

 
On the PROPOSAL of Councillor Valerie Byrne 
SECONDED by Councillor John Cummins 
It was AGREED to adopt the Minutes of the Boyle Municipal District Interim meeting on 31st August, 2023. 
 
51.23 MATTERS ARISING 
On behalf of Cllr. Joe Murphy, Cllr. John Cummins raised the issue of flooding in Strokestown that arose 
under Any Other Business point 5 on 21st July 2023. He stated that there has been more intense flooding 
since then.  
 
Mr. Greg O’Donnell stated that the unusual heavy rainfall, along with surface run off and hard paved areas 
has meant that gullies and manholes cannot cope as they were not designed for this level of rainfall.  Mr. 
O’Donnell agreed with Cllr. Cummins & Cllr Byrne that gullies in towns and villages should be maintained. 
 
 
52.23 BOYLE MD FUND 2023 - COIRCAL CHRUACHAIN PROJECT REVISION APPROVAL €2,320 

 Boyle MD Meeting – 19th May, 2023 

 
On the PROPOSAL of Councillor Liam Callaghan 
SECONDED by Councillor Valerie Byrne 
It was AGREED to approve the project revision by Coircal Chruachain under the Boyle MD Fund 2023. 
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53.23 NOTICES OF MOTION 
Motion from Councillor Valerie Byrne:  That Roscommon County Council make funds available to put a 
pedestrian crossing in Croghan in the interest of safety by slowing traffic and leaving it safe to cross the 
road. 
 
Response: 
 
Boyle Area Office have looked at this proposal and are including it in the funding application for Safety 
Schemes 2024. 
 
Cllr. John Cummins raised the issue of speeding traffic through village of Ballinameen and that a pedestrian 
crossing, similar to one in Ballyfarnon should be installed.  He added that Ballinameen needs a traffic 
management system such as narrowed traffic lanes, etc. 
 
On the PROPOSAL of Councillor John Cummins 
SECONDED by Councillor Valerie Byrne 
It was AGREED to propose that a pedestrian crossing be installed in Ballinameen as a traffic calming 
measure. 
 
Greg O’Donnell clarified that the issue in Ballinameen would come under Active Travel and that a study of 
the traffic situation would need to be carried out.  
 
Cllr. Tom Crosby gave his support to motion raised under the Safety Scheme and he also supported 
proposal for Ballinameen.  Cllr. Crosby added that there is an issue with the road surface in Tarmonbarry 
village resulting in road noise for residents on the national primary, especially at night time. 
 
Greg O’Donnell stated that the Tarmonbarry road is on a schedule of works by TII and he will follow up 
regarding timeline, etc. 
 
Cllr. Liam Callaghan asked what section manages the Active Travel. 
 
Greg O’Donnell clarified that Active Travel comes under the Roads Section. 
 
Greg O’Donnell will give a full update on Active Travel projects in the Boyle MD Area - those at feasibility 
stage or completed and what projects are being looked at for 2025. Money allocated for 2024 will likely be 
used on Ballaghaderreen project. Future projects will depend on value for money, population size, etc. 
 
Cllr Crosby noted lack of progress on the Termonbarry to Whitehall ActiveTravel project. 
Mr. Greg O’Donnell advised it was a low priority due to the poor cost/benefit ratio; agreed to look at the 
possibility of doing a portion of the works to link development with Termonbarry.     
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline stated that the Part 8 Plan for Elphin – footpath and roads – is being rolled out. 
 
Councillor Michael Mulligan asked about the Ballaghaderreen Regeneration Project that was passed by 
Boyle MD in October 2021.  He stated that the Ballaghaderreen Town Team received an update on the 
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Square Project and that the notice from Roscommon Co. Council stated “as per meeting Monday attached 
Final Plans for Square.”  Cllr. M Mulligan asked for confirmation of this and if there was a second plan 
different to that passed in October 2021.   
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline confirmed there is only the one plan unchanged since that passed in October 2021 and it is 
currently out to tender. 
 
Mr. Greg O’Donnell agreed to get clarification for Cllr. Mulligan on the actual plan and also confirmed that 
the plan passed in October 2021 is unchanged  
 
Cllr. Valerie Byrne stated that Active Travel was geared towards the regeneration of small towns and 
villages but that hasn’t happened and she has written to Minister Humphries.  She stated that Elphin is 
“shovel ready” – funding needs to be made available. 
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline confirmed that works will start on roads and footpaths within Elphin village over the 
coming weeks. 
 
54.23 QUESTIONS 
Question:  Cllr. Valerie Byrne:  Please provide an update on the work that was to take place between 
Jamestown and Drumsna.  Money allocated some years back to get a design done and, as yet, that has 
not happened. Is this money still available for the design and will some of it be allocated to get the work 
started? 
 
Response: 
 
Roscommon County Council has engaged Consultants with a view to developing an Inter Urban Greyway 
Pilot connection between Drumsna and Jamestown Villages on the L 1037.  
Funding of €25,000 was received in the 2023 allocations to progress the scheme. 
The project is currently at Stage I: Scheme Assessment, Concept Development, Options Selection and 
Preliminary Design. 
Roscommon County Council hope to have the Options selection and preliminary design report by the end of 
September 2023 for submission to the NTA for approval. 
 
 
Greg O’Donnell clarified that no funding has been received for this Active Travel project to date.   
 
Cllr. Valerie Byrne stated that Leitrim Co Council has also looked for update on the Greyway.  Boyle MD will 
keep pushing for the project to get it through the stages to completion.  Some difficulty with the initial 
design has also delayed the project which is on-going for 3-4 years. 
 
 
55.23 VOTES OF CONGRATULATIONS/SYMPATHY 
Councillors who wish to express sympathy or congratulations to forward to Gerardine Lafferty. 
 
56.23 CIVIC RECEPTION PROPOSALS 2023 
There were  no proposals for Civic Reception 2023. 
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57.23 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Cllr Tom Crosby raised the following items: 

 School at Cloonfour – update on funding application 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline stated that funding has been reallocated for Cloonfour.  Works should commence 
in 3-4 weeks. Lights update – solar lights, road markings, etc. 

 Rooskey Regeneration Scheme – 1 small section of footpath at the Community Centre needs to be 
completed  
Mr. Ivor Kilcline confirmed that this has been agreed and that section in front of Centre will be 
concreted in next 4-5 weeks. 

 Update on N5 
Greg O’Donnell stated that there is no further update since last meeting.  He confirmed that one 
valid tender had been received and was evaluated by the RDO. Council hopeful that contract will be 
procured in Q4 2023.  Department of Transport had to look at re applying for the funding for this 
project due to the higher costs involved which has well exceeded original estimate  If contract 
awarded in 2023, work should commence early 2024. 
 
Post meeting update: 
On 26th September 2023, Cabinet announced approval of the N5-Scramogue Road project for 
€450m. 
 
Boundary Fences on N5: Cllr. Liam Callaghan stated that there are issues regarding the division of 
land and that some farmers not happy – boundary fences should all be put back in place. 
 

Cllr. Valerie Byrne had the following issues: 
N5 CPO Payments: Cllr. Valerie Byrne asked if all CPO payments sorted and  
that this would need to be resolved before Q1 2024.   
 
Traffic Noise N4 Boyle Side: road surface noise on the N61 from the soccer pitch to its junction 
with the N4 had increased – could be linked to surface and/or speeds? 
 
Survey of Rivers in County – when is this being done.  Local rivers need cleaning especially with 
the recent increase in rail fall.  Land flooding, rivers overflowing.  Can a list of rivers under the 
control of Roscommon Co. Council be obtained and can members get a schedule for the other 
rivers under OPW and why some rivers are done, and others not. 
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline responded and stated that Roscommon Co. Council is not responsible for all rivers 
in County.  There is a set amount.  Roscommon Co. Council make returns on those rivers to OPW 
annually.  A list of rivers under OPW will be obtained for next meeting. 

 
 Greg O’Donnell stated that in relation to maintenance of rivers, there has been a change of thought 

in that rivers should be left untouched so as not to accelerate the flow of water to somewhere else.  
Draining allows river to flow faster. EPA water reports indicate that JCB cleaning drains or creating 
drains on farm land causes more damage. 

 
Cllr. Valerie Byrne stated that it is back then on the farmer which is not good enough.  Land 
affected by flooding, cost implication very unfair to farmers. 
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Ivy on Roadside Trees:  Trees alongside roads being destroyed by ivy – can anything be done? Very 
expensive on landowners to carry out maintenance works, e.g ESB, Eir, traffic management, etc. 
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline stated that the maintenance of trees is the responsibility of the land owner.  
Roscommon Co. Council can work with farmers e.g. in instances where roads are closed for road 
works, this is an opportunity for farmers and other land owners to get work done along roadside 
hedges and ditches. 

 
Mr. Greg O’Donnell informed meeting the problem of ivy growing on trees was raised at the SPC 
meeting with Environment Section.  Issue of ivy to be treated in same vein as ash die back. 

 
Newly appointed Area Engineer:  new Area Engineer very welcome to Strokestown Area and look forward 
to working with him. 
 
 
Cllr. Michael Mulligan 

Local Bridges:  Cllr Mulligan noted local bridges (breakwaters/battlements) were in poor condition 
and needed attention. 
 

Cllr. John Cummins had the following issues: 
N61 overlay project at Shankill– issue with road sides not built up.  Cars and lorries going in.  Also, 
a few houses are still waiting for accommodation works in front of their houses.  Why was road side 
build-up done with gravel and not clay as on regional and local roads? 
 
Mr. Kilcline explained that edge filling/drainage with gravel finish on the N61 is per TII standard for 
road finish which must be adhered to. 

  
Drainage works at 2 houses on N61:   welcomes that works are about to commence. 

 
Cllr. Valerie Byrne added that drainage works completed at four houses -  
3 no one living in them. 1 who live in not done. Was promised to be done early Sept but no date 

 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline requested Cllr. Byrne & Cllr. Cummins to send him details of the above and he will 
follow up.   

 
Cllr. Liam Callaghan had the following issues: 
Doonshanville Bell Tower:  He welcomed funding being made available for Consultants to review structure. 
Hopefully funding will cover their costs. 
Complimented work done on N5 Bellanagare section – standard at front of houses, including drainage 
finished very well and to a good standard. 
 
Cllr T Crosby raised the following: 

Flooding in Strokestown  
3 business premises, 1 residential badly flooded.  Insurance Companies do not pay out on 2nd 
incident or future incidents. Needs to be urgently attended to – what can be done? 
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Mr. Greg O’Donnell proposed to look at main drain which takes all the waste and Mr. Ivor Kilcline 
will review. 
Recent flooding due to level of rainfall intensity.  Existing drainage system cannot cope with that 
volume.  
 
Mr. Ivor Kilcline stated that water came from car park and property at back of Percy French hotel – 
land to river privately owned. He stated the importance of gully and SW sewer maintenance in light 
of intensity of recent rainfall events. 
 
Greg O’Donnell stated that if anyone had any measures or suggestion regarding these issues, to 
please forward and Roscommon Co Council would review. 

 
Part 8 Strokestown Public Realm Enhancement Project 

 Returned drawing solutions 

 Less hard surfaces to facilitate drainage 

 Maybe less car parks but not a big reduction. 
 
 
NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, 18th October, 2023. 
 
This concluded the business of the meeting.  
 
The foregoing Minutes are  
Confirmed and Signed: 
Ivor Kilcline 
__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator                 
 
 

 _____________________  
                            Cathaoirleach   
 ______________________ 
 Countersigned 


